
Citing FDA Approval Letters

Citing electronic sources can tax the capacity of an obedient author to conform to the style
manual. But I rely on, and take comfort from, passages in APA’s Publication Manual like this
one (p. 269).

The variety of material available on the Web, and the variety of ways in which it is structured
and presented, can present challenges for creating usable and useful references. Regardless of
format, however, authors using and citing Internet sources should observe the following two
guidelines:

1. Direct readers as closely as possible to the information being cited--whenever possible,
reference specific documents rather than home or menu pages.

2. Provide addresses that work.

On that basis, here’s the way I’d cite the approval letter (below) that I downloaded at random—if
you can call being influenced by recent news stories “random.”

U.S. Food and Drug Administration, Center for Drug Evaluation and Research.
Celebrex NDA 20998/S007 approval letter, December 23, 1999. Retrieved April 7,
2005, from www.fda.gov/cder/ foi/nda/99/21156-S007_Celebrex_approv.pdf.

Here’s the logic behind my interpretation of APA guidance:

• The reference above conforms to APA’s instruction, “At a minimum, a reference of an
Internet source should provide a document title or description, a date (either the date of
publication of update or the date of retrieval), and an address,” that is, a URL.

• The person who writes the letter does so as the authorized representative of FDA, so I'd
cite U.S. Food and Drug Administration rather than Bob Temple or whoever signs the
letter.

• I think the date of the letter is important because “approval is effective on the date of this
letter.” Because the retrieval date shows that the document is still available, I’d vote for
using both dates.

• Depending on the context of the citation and the intended audience for the paper, you
might or might not wish to include CDER and/or the application number.












